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Emailed to ldf@southribble.gov.uk
South Ribble Borough Council

Civic Centre

West Paddock

Leyland

Lancashire

PR25 1DH

26 October 2007

Dear Sir or Madam

Interim Planning Policy on the provision of affordable housing: Second draft for consultation

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity to comment on the above document. The HBF have considered the proposed document and have made the following observations:
Assessment of housing need

The HBF objects to the Council’s use of the “Central Lancashire Housing Needs and Demand Study” published in 2004 to underpin the evidence base for these policies. Whilst it recognises that an interim study was undertaken in 2007, it considers that it does not reflect current Government guidance which states that Local Councils should have conducted a Strategic Housing Market Assessment and use this information to develop appropriate policies. The Council should ensure that a proper Housing Market Assessment is undertaken with the full involvement of the property industry in order to help underpin the evidence base for any policies and requirements. PPS3 (Annex C) gives the requirements of the outputs from Housing Market Assessments and states assessments should be prepared collaboratively with stakeholders, suggesting that the involvement of the industry is a key part of the methodology. The Housing Market Assessment is particularly important since, to a large extent, the achievement of the delivery of affordable housing is very much dependent on the delivery of market housing, as a large proportion of the annual supply of new affordable housing comes on the back of market housing, and is funded and delivered by the house building industry.

The HBF supports the Council’s monitoring policy so that changing circumstances are accounted for. However, it believes that the Council should conduct its Strategic Housing Market Assessment and then develop policies accordingly. 

3. Interim Planning Policy: Affordable Housing 

The HBF does not believe that the Council should set such a prescriptive target as 20%. Any targets should be indicative rather than prescriptive, as depending on site conditions it may not always be appropriate or viable to provide 20%.  

The precise mix of affordable dwellings in any housing development should be a matter for negotiation between developers and the Council taking on board the latest information from the evidence base, the availability or not of grant funding, current market conditions, and the nature and characteristics of each site. It is not for the Council to seek to dictate a precise mix for all housing developments. Therefore, the HBF would warn against setting the 70% target for socially rented housing. Government policy appears to be to encourage home ownership and one way to do this would be to increase the proportion of shared ownership properties to be constructed to incentivise home ownership in the long term.

4. Amplification of the Policy 

Design Standards

The HBF does not believe it to be appropriate to require all new build affordable housing schemes to meet Code level 3 of the Code for Sustainable Homes. The development industry has signed up to the target of all new homes being built to an agreed zero carbon standard by 2016.  In order to achieve this, the industry should be able to rely on a clear national framework and timetable for the necessary changes in building regulations. This approach will enable industry to work with greater confidence and efficiency to find the best means of delivering homes to the new standard in the volumes needed. The Council has to realize that at this stage the Code is voluntary, and in accordance with the Code timetable should not be achieved by 2010. 

Local authorities must be encouraged to assess the impact of their S106 Affordable Housing Demands in the context of other S106 demands and other demands outside the scope of the S106 agreement, all of which reduce the scope for provision of Affordable Housing. The Government’s target for all new homes to be carbon zero by 2016 will have a significant additional impact on residential development and therefore on land values.

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment. We trust you will take our comments into account and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully,

Laura Edwards

Laura Edwards (maternity cover for Gina Bourne)

Regional Planner – Northern Region
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